OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 15 AUGUST 2002 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson (Chairman), Councillors Mrs Bowman, Mrs Bradley, Dodd, Guest, Knapton and Mrs Rutherford.

OSM.57/02
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs Mallinson.

OSM.58/02
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting any item on the Agenda.

OSM.59/02
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 30 May 2002 were agreed as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

The Minutes of the meeting held on 4 July 2002 were noted.

OSM.60/02
MINUTES OF OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES


AND REFERENCES TO MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

The Chairmen of the respective Overview and Scrutiny Committees presented the Minutes of the undermentioned meetings:-

(a)
Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 2 and 18 July 2002

RESOLVED - That such Minutes be noted.

(b)
Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 1 August 2002

RESOLVED – That such Minutes be noted.

(c)
Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee - 15 and 24 July and 8 August 2002

The Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee indicated that she wished to add to the Minutes of 8 August 2002 certain questions which had been raised by Members at that meeting in relation to Minute IOS.76/02 (Performance Indicators – Proportion of New Housing on Brownfield Land).  These Minutes should, therefore, be treated as draft Minutes at this stage.

RESOLVED – That such Minutes be noted.

OSM.61/02
WORK PROGRAMME FOR OVERVIEW AND


SCRUTINY COMMITTEES
An amended Work Programme for all of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees was submitted.

The Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy highlighted certain individual work programme items and indicated that the first priority subject review/inquiry topics for each of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees had now been determined by the individual Committees.

RESOLVED – That the amended Work Programme for the Overview and Scrutiny Committees be received.

OSM.62/02
MONITORING OF AND CHANGES TO 


THE FORWARD PLAN
The Town Clerk and Chief Executive submitted report TC.150/02 informing Members of changes to the Executive’s Forward Plan for the periods 1 July 2002 to 31 October 2002 and 1 August 2002 to 30 November 2002.

A Member referred to the differing cycles for Executive and Overview and Scrutiny meetings and difficulties for Officers programming reports to Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the Executive without unreasonable delays.

The Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy indicated that he did monitor closely the items included in the Forward Plan and drew Officers’ attention to the need to include Overview and Scrutiny in the consultation process for reports where appropriate.  He acknowledged that the current meetings cycles did sometimes present problems for the efficient conduct of business.

RESOLVED – That the modifications, deferrals and departures from the Forward Plan for 1 July 2002 to 31 October 2002 and 1 August 2002 to 30 November 2002 be noted.

OSM.63/02
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY TRAINING

The Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy submitted report TC.151/02 containing recommendations for Overview and Scrutiny Training and which had been compiled as a result of suggestions made by the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

The proposed programme was as follows:-

(a) Overview and Scrutiny Skills – To be provided by the North West Employers (at a cost of between £400 and £500) at the earliest practical date in the Autumn.  The Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy indicated that he would liaise with the North West Employers to tailor this training to ensure it was relevant to meet the present needs of Members;

(b) Best Value – To be provided in house as soon as can be arranged;

(c) Performance Management – To be provided early in the New Year once new systems were in place following implementation of the organisational review;

(d) Council Budget – To be provided in house and as soon as possible before the start of the 2003/04 Budget process.

The sessions on Best Value, Performance Management and Council Budget, although tailored to the Overview and Scrutiny function, could well be of interest to all City Councillors and, subject to capacity, could be made available to all Members.  In any event, Overview and Scrutiny training should be available to all substitute Members of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

It was suggested that the in house sessions be of maximum half day duration and held in the Civic Centre. Costs, which would be minimal, could be met from existing operational budgets.

Costs for the Overview and Scrutiny skills training could be met from the Overview and Scrutiny budget.  Should the Council Budget training be provided externally then costs would need to be found.  The Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder had indicated that the costs could not be covered centrally but must be recharged to Members’ individual training budgets.

Members referred to the Individual Training Accounts whereby each Member had £210 in an individual budget to fund their individual training needs in 2002/03.  This had previously been supplemented by a national grant of £150.  This national grant was, however, no longer available.  Members were concerned that their individual training accounts may have to be used to fund the training programme for Overview and Scrutiny Members.

The Committee asked the Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy to raise with the Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder the view that, in the opinion of this Committee, the majority of Councillors would be unaware of the existence of the individual training budgets and what they could be used for.  A letter from the Portfolio Holder to all Members clarifying the position on the use of individual training accounts may be helpful including the rules on carry forward and transfers between Members.

A Member referred to sessions for Chairmen of Overview and Scrutiny Committees which had been organised by the North West Employers.  The Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy indicated that he understood the next session was planned for September 2002.

The Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy further reported that a meeting of Overview and Scrutiny Officers working in Cumbrian Authorities had been held some time ago.  A further meeting was being planned and one of the items for discussion would be whether to establish a Cumbrian Forum for Chairmen and Vice-Chairmen of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

A Member considered that there may be merit in Members attending other Local Authority’s Overview and Scrutiny Committees as observers to assess how the City Council’s Overview and Scrutiny processes measured against other Local Authorities.

The Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy indicated that comparison with similar sized District Councils and visits to observe Overview and Scrutiny meetings may be useful and he would investigate the Members’ suggestion.

RESOLVED –  That the programme of training be agreed and the Head of Corporate Policy and Strategy progress the training in consultation with the responsible Portfolio Holder.

OSM.64/02
A DRAFT PROTOCOL FOR CALL-INS

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented report TC.152/02 detailing a draft voluntary protocol for calling in an Executive decision and which sought the Member(s) calling in a decision to specify their reasons for the call-in.  This should assist Members of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Executive in preparing for the call-in meeting thereby ensuring that the meeting was an efficient and effective one.

Whilst the use of the protocol would be voluntary, if it proved successful it may be incorporated into the Constitution at a later date.  Questioning at the call-in meeting would not be confined to the specific reasons the decision was called in.  Members asked for this sentence to be highlighted in the protocol form.

It would also not be possible to challenge the validity of the reason given for the call-in.

RESOLVED – That the draft protocol be approved for use on a voluntary basis by Members of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees when calling in a decision.

OSM.65/02
MEMBER INVOLVEMENT IN BEST VALUE REVIEWS

The Corporate Best Value Officer presented report TC.160/02 seeking the Committee’s views regarding Member involvement in Best Value reviews.

Whilst the main mechanisms for involving Members would vary from review to review, depending on the subject and scope, the following suggestions were put forward for consideration:-

Involvement at Officer team meetings

The relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committee could nominate one Member at the beginning of the review to act as a ‘champion’ for that review.  The Member would attend all team meetings taking either an active role eg policy drafting, project management, consultation, research, etc, or an advisory role contributing advice and suggestions.  The above would supplement consideration of reviews at Committee level.

Strategic Overview Stage

At the strategic overview stage, including scoping, Officers would give Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee specific background information and Members would address a number of questions which would clearly communicate the scope for the review.  A draft check list for Members to use when scoping a review was appended to the report.  Following this stage, a report would be submitted to the appropriate Overview and Scrutiny Committee at which point the level and extent of member involvement in the review would be decided upon.  Where consultants were employed to assist with a review, it was important that the need for, and recommended methods of, member involvement are also decided upon and detailed in the consultants’ brief.

During the Review Process

For the duration of a review, there should be a written progress report, presented by the review team leader, at every relevant Overview and Scrutiny meeting.  Significant issues encountered by the review team should be thoroughly discussed at Committee.  Members should also be involved as consultees in the review, either on an individual interview or group workshop basis.  The relevant Overview and Scrutiny Chairman and portfolio holder(s) should be interviewed as a matter of course.  The form and extent of further member involvement should be directed by the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

After the Review

After a review, the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committee should receive a detailed action plan to implement improvements over the next five year period.  The first two years should be set out in detail, the remaining three years may have broader actions and targets.  Action plans should be updated and progress reported to the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committee on a six monthly basis.

Members accepted the framework for Member involvement in Best Value Reviews as detailed above.

Members referred to the practice of Best Value Inspectors interviewing all Group Leaders on Best Value Reviews.  At times, Group Leaders had limited knowledge of particular Reviews and it would be useful if the option of being accompanied by another Member from the particular Group was available.

It would also be useful for Group Leaders to meet with Review Team Leaders as a matter of course in each review in order that Group Leaders could contribute some of their broader knowledge to the review.

A Member commented that the Best Value Review process would require renewed commitment from Members as well as Officers and that this reinforced the point that Best Value training was needed for Overview and Scrutiny Members.

The Corporate Best Value Officer undertook to take on board the Members’ comments.

RESOLVED – That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s report detailing proposed Member involvement in Best Value Reviews be approved.

OSM.66/02
AN INTRODUCTION TO COMPREHENSIVE PERFORMANCE ASSESSMENTS

The Corporate Best Value Officer presented report TC.136/02 providing details of a development of Best Value policy in which the Government, supported by the Audit Commission, had introduced a new inspection regime entitled “Comprehensive Performance Assessments” (CPA).  The aim of CPA was to remove a perceived weakness of Best Value where inspections were at a service level and introduce a corporate governance aspect to the inspections where political and managerial effectiveness were also measured.  

The report provided an introduction to the CPA and described its intentions and methodology, as well as recommending practical actions which would help the organisation prepare for its inspection.

Overview and Scrutiny would become involved at the self assessment stage.  Under the self assessment guidance, the scrutiny process needed to be robust with an element of external challenge and compared to the scrutiny processes in the best Councils.

The report had been considered by the Executive and the eleven recommendations aimed at preparing the City Council for CPA had been agreed.  Councillor Firth would be acting as lead Member and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive as lead Officer for CPA.

Members referred to the proposal to set up an Officer Project Team to work on CPA.  It was agreed that Member involvement at an early stage was important and should be further considered by this Management Committee.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the report be noted and referred to the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees for information.

(2)  That Member involvement in preparing for the CPA inspection be further considered by this Management Committee.

OSM.67/02
HOUSING STRATEGY BEST VALUE REVIEW

The Housing Development Officer submitted report H.54/02 providing Members with background information and an update on the current thematic Best Value Review on Housing Strategy, seeking guidance on the appropriateness of the scope of the Review and how to establish a mechanism for Member involvement in both the Best Value Review process and the development of Housing Strategy.

The overall scope of the Review had been approved by this Committee on 17 January 2002.   A Best Value Review Team had been established to oversee the Review and was concentrating on the following areas:

· Strategic role;

· Supporting people;

· Homelessness service delivery;

· Ownership and management of homelessness accommodation; and

· Private sector renewal and energy efficiency.

A series of bullet points outlining current issues with regard to the above services were attached as Appendices to the report, upon which Members’ comments were invited.

Members questioned the validity and timing of this Best Value Review, pointing to the fact that:-

(a) the Housing Strategy was a statutory document and had to contain certain information.  As such, much of the Strategy seemed inappropriate for Best Value Review;

(b) having considered the results of the ballot of tenants, the Executive has authorised Officers to prepare both an application to the ODPM for the disposal of the housing stock and the terms of a draft transfer contract with Carlisle Housing Association for subsequent approval by the City Council.  The work involved for Housing Department staff in progressing these issues raised serious concerns over the capacity of Officers to carry out this Review at this time.

The Development Officer, Housing Department, who was Lead Officer for this Review, concurred with the Committee’s views.  However, she indicated that it was important that the statutory housing functions which would remain following a successful transfer of the housing stock need urgent attention as this Review was designed to inform the Structural Review and complement the Regeneration Best Value Review, which could determine some aspects of the Transfer agreement and the arrangements post LSVT.  There were a number of issues for the City Council in how the supporting people strategy and homelessness services were delivered following transfer.  A review of these areas would still be appropriate.

The Corporate Best Value Officer acknowledged that there were capacity problems in the Housing Department to carry out this Review.  She pointed out, however, that housing was likely to be a key service area under CPA.

Following discussion, the Committee suggested the following as a way forward:-

(a) the Best Value Review into the Housing Strategy be deferred at this stage;

(b) appropriate elements of the Review be added to the Regeneration Best Value Review;

(c) other urgent aspects be considered as potential subject matter review(s) by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Corporate Best Value Officer be requested to contact the Best Value Inspectorate detailing the Committee’s reservations over continuing with the Housing Strategy Best Value Review at this time and seeking views on the way forward as suggested above.

(2)  That the Corporate Best Value Officer and Development Officer, Housing Department, be requested to submit a further report to the next meeting of this Committee with the response of the Best Value Inspectorate and detailing how items (b) and (c) above could be taken forward.

[The meeting ended at 3.45 pm]

